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Minutes of a meeting of the Reaseheath College Board

held on Thursday, 22 July 2010  



PRESENT:

John Platt (Chair)






Nick Carey






Meredydd David






Carrie de Silva

Jon Furber

Roland Griffiths

Melvin Johnson

Peter Mascarenhas

Gavin Patience

Richard Ratcliffe






Penny Rudd






Emily Thrane

Steve Wilkinson

Natalie Wurmli











IN ATTENDANCE:
Rose Rowland, new member from 1 September 2010

Dave Kynaston, Vice Principal






Graeme Lavery, Director of Finance






Geoff Oakes, Clerk to the Board



Mark Embrey, Director of Resources (for part of the meeting)
PART I

1. APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR
John Platt was again nominated for appointment as the Chair and this was unanimously agreed.  In accepting, John indicated that after this further period of office it was not his intention to seek re-election.

RESOLVED: 
that John Platt be appointed as Chair for the year 1 August 2010 to           31 July 2011.
2. APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRS
RESOLVED:
that Nick Carey and Emily Thrane be appointed as Vice Chairs for the year 1 August 2010 to 31 July 2011.
3. APOLOGIES/WELCOME
Apologies for absence had been received from Denis Parton who was currently in America.  Rose Rowland, who would become a full Board member on 1 September 2010, was welcomed to the meeting.

RESOLVED:
that the apologies for absence from Denis Parton be received.

4. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
Steve Wilkinson indicated that he was now Chair of the Cheshire Approval Panel of the Rural Development Plan for England (RDPE) and Rose Rowland indicated that she was Vice Chair.

5. MINUTES
RESOLVED:
that the minutes of the meeting of the Reaseheath College Board held on   6 May 2010 be confirmed as a correct record.   
Whilst the sequence of the agenda was changed the minutes have been reproduced in line with the original agenda.

6. FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 
Nick Carey, as Chair, presented the minutes of the meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on 10 June 2010.  He informed members that the detail of the provisional budget for 2010/11, which would be considered as a later item on the agenda, had been fully considered by the Committee. 

RESOLVED:
that the minutes of the meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on 10 June 2010 be received and that all resolutions contained therein be approved.
7. AUDIT COMMITTEE
Steve Wilkinson, as Chair, presented the minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 17 June 2010.  Members noted that two prospective members, Mike Benson and Peter Mascarenhas, attended the meeting and were recommended to the Board for appointment from 1 September 2010.  Members also received the Internal Audit Service Strategy for 2010/11.

RESOLVED:
i)
that the minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on                17 June 2010 be received and that all resolutions contained therein be approved, and 


ii)
that Mike Benson and Peter Mascarenhas be invited to serve as external members of the Audit Committee for a three year term from     1 September 2010 – 31 August 2013, and


iii)
that the Strategy for Internal Audit for 2010/11 involving 30 days of Internal Audit Service work be approved.

8. QUALITY AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE
Emily Thrane, as Chair, presented the minutes of the meeting of the Quality and Standards Committee held on 18 June 2010.  Members noted the recommendation of the Committee regarding targets for retention, achievement and success for long qualifications in 2009/10.  Attached to the minutes was a copy of the full Ofsted Inspection Report and the Report of the Integrated Quality and Enhancement Review (IQER).

RESOLVED:
i)
that the minutes of the meeting of the Quality and Standards Committee held on 18 June 2010 be received and that all resolutions contained therein be approved, and


ii)
that the following targets for retention, achievement and success for long qualifications in 2009/10 be approved:

	
	
	                          %

	
	
	       16-18
	          19+

	Level 1
	Retention
	          95
	          95

	
	Achievement
	        100
	          99

	
	Success
	          95
	          94

	Level 2
	Retention
	          94
	          81*

	
	Achievement
	          98
	        100 

	
	Success
	          92
	          81*

	Level 3
	Retention
	          87*
	          80*

	
	Achievement
	          98
	          94

	
	Success
	          85*
	          75*





* subject to a 5% increase from 2008/09


iii)
that Peter Green and the staff of the College be congratulated on achieving such a high standard in the inspection of Higher Education provision as part of IQER.

9. SEARCH AND GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE
Emily Thrane, as Chair, presented the minutes of the meeting of the Search and Governance Committee held on 2 July 2010.  Members noted the recommendation relating to the appointment of a new Clerk and approved the composition of the selection panel and the contract and salary of a new Clerk.  The Committee had also proposed that for the November Board Meeting a different format should be adopted involving the development event and tour of facilities during daylight hours between 10.00am – 4.00pm, to be followed between 4.00pm-6.00pm by a Board Meeting and to conclude with a dinner at approximately 6.00pm-6.30pm.

RESOLVED:
i)
that the minutes of the meeting of the Search and Governance Committee held on 2 July 2010 be received and that all resolutions contained therein be approved, and 



ii)
that the arrangements for the appointment of a new Clerk, including the proposed contract and salary, and the composition of the interviewing committee/selection panel be approved, and 

iii)
that the programme for the November Board Meeting be approved.

10. COLLEGE ACADEMIC BOARD

Meredydd David, as Chair, presented the minutes of the meetings of the Further Education and Higher Education College Academic Boards held on 19 May 2010.  Members noted the revision of arrangements for conducting formal lesson observations and also the considerable growth in Higher Education recruitment.  A report on value added and distance travelled would be prepared for consideration by the next meeting of the Quality and Standards Committee.  

RESOLVED:
that the minutes of the meetings of the Further Education and Higher Education Academic Boards held on 19 May 2010 be received.

11. PRINCIPAL’S REPORT 
Meredydd David presented the usual comprehensive report of activities within the College since the last full meeting of the Board.  He responded to a number of questions raised by members and further information was given on the outreach work currently done in Animal Management at Church Farm on the Wirral and the Equine facility at The Croft in Oldham.  

RESOLVED:
 that the report of the Principal be received.

12. MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTS 2009/10 
Graeme Lavery, Director of Finance, presented the Management Accounts for the      eleven month period ending 30 June 2010.  The accounts showed a healthy position                 with a projected outturn operating surplus of approximately £1,000,000.  Discussion took place on the level of student debt and it was confirmed that whilst debt was running at        a higher level than previous years due to the current national economic position, arrangements were in place to manage this issue carefully. 

RESOLVED:
that the Management Accounts for the eleven month period ending          30 June 2010 be received.   
13. BUDGET 2010/11

Graeme Lavery, Director of Finance, presented the proposed budget for 2010/11         which showed the funding allocation from the Young People’s Learning Agency (YPLA) and the Skills Funding Agency (SFA).  The report showed the variances from the budget considered by the Finance and General Purposes Committee at its June meeting but still showed a projected operating surplus of £636,000 which was 3% of turnover.  Members noted the assumptions that had been made and were pleased to note that no in-year adjustments would be made by the funding bodies for 2010/11.  Greater flexibility had also been introduced in the allocation of adult education funding.

In looking ahead, members were very aware of the current economic position and the comprehensive spending review which would take place in October 2010.  Members were reassured that it was unlikely that significant changes would take place during the 2010/11 financial year, although it was likely that there would be changes in subsequent years.  The budget as presented took account of current borrowing requirements and was regarded as being prudent and conservative with a number of contingencies contained within the budget headings.  

With regard to the 2010/11 pay award, the current offer to trade unions from the Association of Colleges (AoC) was 0.2% but it was likely that in the following two years there would be a pay freeze which would affect all staff who earned more than £21,000.

RESOLVED:
i) 
that the budget for the 2010/11 financial year showing an operating surplus of £636,000 (3% of turnover) be approved, and     


ii)
that in presenting budget figures in future years an additional column be introduced showing the preceding year‘s projected outturn, and

iii)
that subject to the College meeting enrolment and income targets,     the AoC pay award finally recommended to the College be approved with effect from 1 October 2010, and


iv)
that the impending public sector pay freeze imposed by the Government be noted, together with the likelihood that Reaseheath College would have to adhere to this policy from 2011 onwards.

14. CAPITAL BUILDING PROJECTS

14.1
Progress Report
Mark Embrey presented the usual progress report on capital building projects.  There was likely to be a delay in the completion of Phase II of the Animal Management Centre, with a projected completion date of 16 August 2010.  The project was still within budget.   ISG had been appointed as the contractor for work on the Food Centre of Excellence with a planned start date of August 2010 and written approval for this project had been received from the Skills Funding Agency.

The preferred contractor for the Anaerobic Digester, Fre-Energy, had withdrawn its tender and therefore it had been necessary to consider the next best tender received from Marches Bio-Gas.  Approval for expenditure on this project had been received from the North West Development Agency (NWDA) and it was likely that the contract would be signed within the next seven days.  

RESOLVED:
that the progress report on capital projects be received and noted.


14.2
TEN-YEAR FORECAST 2010/11 – 2019/20 

Graeme Lavery presented a revised ten-year forecast covering the period 2010/11 – 2019/20.  Members considered in detail the various elements of the forecast and the assumptions that had been made.  They also received a risk analysis and they suggested that additional risks should include the effects of inflation and the greater potential risk of farm operations following the withdrawal of the agreement with Genus.

Looking to the future, there was considerable uncertainty regarding the effects of the comprehensive spending review the results of which would be announced by the Government in October 2010, uncertainties relating to the continuation of student bursaries and educational maintenance allowances and any adverse decisions made by local authorities regarding the funding of transport to students.

Members noted the capital build borrowing requirements, the number of cash days in hand and the adjusted current ratio and were also pleased to note that the financial health grade of the College over the next ten years was projected to continue in each of the years as outstanding.  The projected ten-year forecast included the cost of the purchase of the replacement to the Genus herd and expenditure of £2.4m on further capital building work.

RESOLVED:
 that the ten-year forecast for the period 2010/11 – 2019/20 be approved.  


14.3
Reaseheath Capital Project Phase 5
The Principal presented a paper relating to Phase 5 of the Capital Building Programme which involved total expenditure of £2.4m, of which £2m would be allocated for improvements to the Student Social, Welfare and Catering Hub.  The ten-year financial forecast clearly indicated that further investment of £2.4m could be sustained and if approved by the Board would also require the approval of the Skills Funding Agency and a further loan of £2.5m from Barclays Bank.  In taking any decision Board members were reassured that contracts would not be let until October/November 2010 and therefore if the comprehensive spending review significantly affected the College’s assumptions the project could be withdrawn at that stage.

RESOLVED:
i)
that approval be given to the allocation of a further £2.4m to fund a new Student Social, Welfare and Catering Hub, a Higher Education and Professional Development Centre, together with improvements to facilities in Horticulture, and

ii)
that approval be given to a further loan of £2.5m, subject      to negotiations with Barclays Bank and that formal authorisation be obtained from the Skills Funding Agency.  

15.
STRATEGIC/DEVELOPMENT PLANNING   
The Principal presented the usual monitoring report on the College Strategic Action Plan for 2009/10.  Of the 152 actions due to be completed 125 were fully achieved and the majority of the remainder were progressing. 

Members then received the proposed Strategic Development Plan for 2010/11 and the resulting action plan.
RESOLVED:
i)
that the monitoring report showing progress on the College Strategic Plan for 2009/10 be received, and 


ii)
that the Strategic Development Plan and Action Plan for 2010/11 be approved and monitored at each Board Meeting during the next academic year.

16.
RISK MANAGEMENT
Graeme Lavery, Director of Finance, presented a comprehensive Risk Management Annual Report for 2009/10 and the Risk Management Plan for 2010/11.  Risk Management was currently being discussed with the College’s Internal Audit Service and would be monitored on a termly basis by the Audit Committee.

RESOLVED:
i)
that the Board receives and approves the Risk Management Report on performance against the 2009/10 Risk Management Action Plan, and


ii)
that the revised policy and procedure for 2010/11 be received and approved.

17.
EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY
The Principal presented the usual monitoring report outlining progress on the 2009/10 Action Plan on Equality and Diversity.  By exception members received information relating to the three actions which had not been fully completed by the proposed date.  Responsibility for equality and diversity would pass to the recently appointed Director of Human Resources, Jane Bell.
RESOLVED:
that the monitoring report outlining progress on the 2009/10 Action Plan on Equality and Diversity be received. 

18.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION
In line with previous decisions a number of items had been included which were provided for the information of Board Members and on which discussion did not take place.

RESOLVED:
that the following policies be received:

· Child Protection – Reporting and Dealing with Allegations of Abuse Against Members of Staff

· Code of Conduct for College Staff

· Substance Misuse Policy and Procedure

· Continuing Professional Development Policy 
19.
NEXT MEETING
In line with discussions earlier in the agenda the timetable for the November Board Meeting was agreed.

RESOLVED:
that the next meeting of the Board be held on Thursday,                           25 November 2010, with a Development Session and tour of the new facilities between approximately 10.00am and 4.00pm, to be followed by a Board Meeting at 4.00pm and a Dinner at approximately 6.30pm. 

20.
TRIBUTE TO RETIRING MEMBER

At this point the Chair, on behalf of the Board, referred to Peter Mascarenhas who would be retiring at 31 August 2010 and paid tribute to the work that he had undertaken over the last fourteen years.  Peter had been a vital member of the Finance and General Purposes Committee and would continue to serve the College as an external member of the Audit Committee.

A presentation was made to Peter who responded by wishing the College every success in the future.

